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Present: 

Mr. Charlie Agnew (Associate Professor of Art) 

Ms. Tina Ashford (Associate Professor of Information Technology) 

Ms. Liz Aycock (Professor of Nursing) 

Dr. Charla Baker (Assistant Professor of Mathematics) 

Ms. Pat Borck (Librarian) 

Dr. Patrick Brennan (Associate Professor of English) 

Ms. Beth Brown (Associate Professor of Respiratory Therapy) 

Dr. Nancy Bunker (Chair, Associate Professor of English) 

Dr. Jeff Burne (Professor of Biology) 

Ms. Christie Canady (Associate Professor of Biology) 

Dr. James Collins (Professor of Psychology) 

Dr. Whitney Elmore (Assistant Professor of Biology) 

Dr. Jonathan Fegley (Professor of English) 

Dr. Javan Frazier (Associate Professor of History) 

Dr. Nathanael Gilbert (Associate Professor of English) 

Dr. Michael Gibbons (Assistant Professor of Sociology) 

Dr. Greg George (Associate Professor of Economics) 

Mr. Matthew Houston (Instructor of Mathematics) 

Dr. Keri Justice (Assistant Professor of Nursing) 

Mr. Stan Ketchel (Associate Professor of Business) 

Dr. Julie Lester (Associate Professor of Political Science) 

Mr. William Lowery (Instructor of Aircraft Structural Technology) 

Dr. Estelle Nuckels (Assistant Professor of Chemistry) 

Dr. Dawn Sherry (Associate Professor of Biology) 

Dr. Trip Shinn (Professor of Economics) 

Dr. Randy Spaid (Associate Professor of Education) 

Mr. Jonas Strecker (Assistant Professor of German) 

Ms. Vickie Stuckey (Assistant Professor of Nursing) 

Mr. Kirby Swenson (Assistant Professor of Biology) 

Dr. Laura Thomason (Recorder, Associate Professor of English) 

Dr. Steven Wallace (Parliamentarian, Assistant Professor of Mathematics) 

Dr. Monica Young-Zook (Associate Professor of English) 

 

 

Absent: 

Dr. Chris Hornung (Assistant Professor of Engineering) 

Mr. Charles Spratt (Instructor of Air Traffic Management) 

Mr. Jonathan Jackson (Student Government Association, ex officio) 

 









Dr. Cantwell suggested that such issues were highly specific but that institutions have latitude in 

such decisions as long as they are handled consistently. The Senate should discuss the question 

further. 

 

Mr. Agnew asked whether the policy language should read “terminal degree” instead of “Ph.D.” 

 

Dr. Cantwell said that such a change was possible and that the definition of a terminal degree is 

determined by each academic unit. 

 

Dr. Wallace moved to limit discussion to five minutes per person per topic. The motion was not 

seconded. 

 

Dr. Bunker reminded the Senate that policy nuances were not part of today’s discussion but that 

Dr. Wallace’s motion could be re-introduced later if necessary. 

 

Dr. Cantwell reviewed the task force recommendations: 

14. Language relating to tenure and promotion for those with Master’s degrees is intended to 

“bridge” the current consolidation process with future institutional needs, including an 

eventual status change, without contravening Board of Regents policy on minimum 

qualifications for employment. Complete College Georgia (CCG) is mentioned as part of this 

item because of the teaching faculty’s considerable involvement in the core curriculum. 

15. Faculty Performance Agreements (FPA), based on the Kennesaw State University model, are 

not a way of creating “tracks” for faculty but would help with evaluation by more clearly 

defining the scope of one’s duties. 

 

Mr. Swenson asked for an example of the “teaching/service balance.” 

 



 

Dr. Wallace asked whether a person could receive a total salary increase of $5000 for tenure and 

promotion to associate. 

 

Dr. Cantwell clarified that this was not the case but that the Senate should make a strong 

recommendation for increases at tenure/promotion, especially in view of a prospective status 

change. 

 

Mr. Swenson asked about a raise for promotion from Lecturer to Assistant Professor. 

 



 

Dr. Cantwell clarified that the interviews would be conducted by the departmental/school-level 

subcommittee. 

 

Mr. Swenson asked whether this subcommittee was the subcommittee as defined on page 1 of 

the recommendations document. 

 

Dr. Cantwell answered that this was correct. 

 

Dr. Brennan pointed out that the Promotion and Tenure committee has for several years been 

emailing out their main interview questions in advance. Candidates should feel that they have an 

opportunity to explain their work. 

 

Dr. Cantwell pointed out that preparation for the interview, or lack thereof, will be evident to the 

committee. 

 

Ms. Brown asked about the problem of low participation on student evaluations. 

 

Dr. Wearn explained that students can now complete evaluations on their smartphones, allowing 

evaluations to be completed in the classroom during class time, and that the College is in the 

process of integrating the evaluations into Desire2Learn. 

 

Dr. Cantwell added that most of these points are supported by the task force and the Promotion 

and Tenure/Post-Tenure Review Standing Committee. The Senate’s input into these processes is 

important as there is still time to make changes.  Broad policy language for the Statutes and more 

detailed language for the Handbook will be sent out this coming week. 

 

Mr. Ketchel asked whether line-item veto of the proposed policies would be possible and how 

exactly the Senate would vote to approve the document. 

 

Dr. Wallace stated that the Senate could move to vote approval on broad principles or could 

create a more detailed motion. 

 

Dr. Wearn asked whether the Senate would vote on this particular document. 

 

Dr. Bunker recommended attention to principles because the principles will be the content 

inserted into the By-Laws of the Senate and the Faculty Handbook. 

 

Mr. Lowery asked how academic aviation professionals would be affected by these proposed 

changes. 

 

Dr. Cantwell acknowledged that the Eastman campus has particular challenges that are under 

discussion by the Cabinet. The Board of Regents allows levels of promotion within the role of 



Mr. Lowery asked whether the Senate would also vote on the draft proposal for the Eastman 

campus on April 26. 

 

Dr. Cantwell stated that decisions about votes belong to the Senate and its parliamentarian, but 

because administrators are still considering the Eastman proposal, it is still in process.  The 

Office of the President and the Chancellor must also make decisions about these matters. 

 

Mr. Houston asked whether the Senate’s decision on the promotion and tenure task force 

recommendations would affect the Eastman campus. 

 

Dr. Cantwell said that the Board of Regents allows tenure only for professors as such.  The 

Eastman proposal is an attempt to meet the specific needs of that campus. 

 

Mr. Houston pointed out that the Senate should avoid approving contradictory policies. 

 

Dr. Cantwell stated that he did not want to speak to Senate processes. 

 

Dr. Bunker reminded the Senate that the Promotion and Tenure/Post-Tenure Review Standing 

Committee has met and approved the calendar for the tenure and promotion candidacy process.  

The Senate should familiarize itself with that calendar and be prepared for questions from 

colleagues.  Along with the minutes from this meeting, Dr. Bunker will plan to send a summary 

of key points for the Senate’s consideration so that senators can work toward an understanding 

and a set of principles on which the Senate can vote.  The Senate should also plan to review the 

By-Laws of the Academic Assembly, By-Laws of the Senate, Senate Rules of Process, and 

Student Code of Conduct and discuss those documents between now and April 26 so that the 

meeting can be conducted efficiently. 

 

Dr. Bunker announced an additional Senate meeting on Thursday, May 9, 2013 on the Macon 

campus (meeting time to be announced) so that the Senate can vote on relevant portions of the 

academic catalog and major sections of the faculty handbook.  These votes also require that the 

Senate establish principles regarding promotion and tenure because those principles will appear 

in other documents.   

 

Dr. Bunker expects that in the Fall 2013 semester, the Senate will meet monthly on the first 

Friday of each month. 

 

Ms. Brown asked Dr. Bunker to reiterate the meeting dates. 

 

Dr. Bunker confirmed that the meeting dates will be April 26, May 9, and then the first Friday of 

each month in the fall semester. 

 

Dr. Lester asked whether May 3 might be possibleD 20x0o94 1 72.02C
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Dr. Sherry presented her report from the USG Faculty Council. Sharon Standridge is the 

representative from the former Middle Georgia College.  The Council met in October at Georgia 

State, and copies of minutes from that meeting are available. The Chancellor attended the 

meeting; when asked about raises he stated that raises for faculty would require raises for all 

state employees and thus would cost $150 million. A 2% budget cut is expected. The Chancellor 

also addressed Complete College Georgia, stating that a 3% to 3.5% increase in graduation rates 

is the goal. He was asked about the ratio of administrators to faculty and answered that tutors and 

advisors should be counted as faculty, not as administrators. He also confirmed that candidacy 

for tenure after five years is ideal but that institutions have discretion. The University System is 

currently reviewing all of its policies, some of which have not been revised in 50 to 60 years. 

The Chancellor is interested in the public image of faculty as “arrogant”; he urges dialogue 

between faculty and legislators but with the involvement of institutions’ presidents. He is also 

interested in methods of instructional delivery. 

 

Dr. Sherry reported that the USG Faculty Council meeting included small group discussions with 

focuses including salary, use of adjuncts, and “soft benefits” including child care.  Soft benefits 



Dr. Bunker thanked Dr. Taylor and Dr. O’Leary-Davidson for attending the meeting as 

additional representatives of the P&T Task Force and Promotion and Tenure/Post-Tenure 

Review Standing Committee, and invited them and Dr. Cantwell to attend again on April 26. 

 

Dr. Wallace moved to adjourn the meeting. Dr. Elmore seconded the motion. The motion carried 

unanimously. 

 

The meeting adjourned at 12:20 p.m. 

 

Laura E. Thomason, Senate Recorder 

April 15, 2013 


